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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Reggie Brown, Chair

. 
Thursday, November 12, 2009

City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:06 a.m., Thursday, November 12, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Reggie Brown.

In attendance:  Council Member Brown, Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Stephen Busey, Edward J. Fleming, Susan C. Grandin, Edward R. Grey, Jr., Richard E. Hartley, Stephen R. Nichols, Penny Thompson; Council Members Crescimbeni and Jones were excused; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant, Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel, Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator, John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The minutes for the October 8, 2008 Commission meeting were approved.

Neil A. Armingeon, St. Johns Riverkeeper, made a presentation to the Commission on recent St. Johns River issues.

In providing the Commission with an update on river issues, Mr. Armingeon first commented on a recent report in the news regarding Agriculture Commissioner Charles Bronson’s views on the EPA’s proposed nutrient standards for nitrogen and phosphorus in Florida waters.  The river is impaired because of nutrients.  The river’s health, today, has never been more threatened.  The numeric standards issue was exceedingly important because as we have all noted, the blue-green algae bloom is still with us; it has been evident since April.  The cause of the bloom is the fact that there is too much phosphorus and nitrogen in the river.  There is the pressing need to reduce the amount of nitrogen that is being discharged in to the St. Johns River and its tributaries.  The Riverkeeper is committed to fighting for numeric standards for nutrients.   In Florida, we do not have numeric water quality standards for nutrients.   We have what is called qualitative standards – something that does not help us to get the end game of reducing nitrogen.  The Riverkeeper and other groups filed a successful legal challenge about 18 months ago that resulting in the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency agreeing with the position that the State of Florida needed to establish numeric criteria.  Establishing numeric standards would reduce nitrogen in the river that would, in turn, improve the health of the river.  Opponents of measures to establish these numeric standards will charge that Florida as we know it today will no longer be that the economy will collapse, that jobs will be lost.  The Riverkeeper’s position is that the protection and preservation of the river’s health is central to who we are as a community, central to our future.  Restoration of the river’s health is going to take a long time and is going to require a significant financial commitment.
The second issue that Mr. Armingeon wanted to update the Commission on was the water withdrawal issue.  When this issue first surfaced, the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was the first body to stand with the Riverkeeper and others to resist the withdrawal of water from the river for the needs of communities in central Florida, a move that was felt to threaten the health of the river in our environs.  The struggle continues.  The City is still involved in legal appeals.  Water conservation is needed to address this issue.  The City of Jacksonville’s recently enacted legislation on fertilizer use and limiting lawn watering is a step in the right direction.

Commissioner Grey asked if the numeric standards were suppose to replace the quality standards or work in conjunction with the quality standards.   In reply, Mr. Armingeon said that what we would have what he called understandable numeric criteria for nitrogen and phosphorus.  It is difficult today to say precisely what the standards are.   TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Load) did not address standards per se but was based on the reduction of nitrogen discharged into the river.  We need to establish standards that are first and foremost understandable and that are enforceable.  We need standards that will lead to the restoration of the river.
Commissioner Grandin asked Mr. Armingeon to comment on the Riverkeeper’s Water Policy Committee and on the conservation of water as an alternative source of water.  Mr. Armingeon said that his organization believed that the first step in the water issue is water conservation.  State and local governments and the people need to come and work together on water conservation.  Riverkeeper has put together a group of people – in the business community, community leaders and activists – working together to develop potential legislation to be introduced that would change things at the highest levels (legislative).   Water conservation is the first step.
Commissioner Burnett wanted to know who the major polluters are - who are the entities that are discharging nutrients into the river?  In reply, Mr. Armingeon suggested that we all take a good look at each other.   Each day in the Lower St. Johns River, about 120-130 million gallons of waste water and industrial waste go into the river.  It would be easy to say that JEA is the largest single discharger to the river, but JEA is all of us.  Georgia-Pacific is the second largest discharger.  The biggest dischargers are those entities that have large pipes that discharge large volumes of water.  Storm water is discharged into the river with no treatment.  The City is beginning to take measures to treat the storm water.  The issues that we are facing are no different from communities up and down the Atlantic seaboard.  Who, then, would be the largest targets to go after?  Those who have the largest discharges.
Commissioners Nichols and Grey reported on the October 30, 2009 meeting at the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service in Jacksonville that was called to discuss the issue of permits and manatee fatalities.    Commissioner Nichols reported that the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service has, in fact, begun the process of denying permits for river access on the St. Johns River.  The Service said that until the issue of watercraft-related manatee deaths is addressed and solved, the Service could not approve any permits for recreational or port facilities.  Fish & Wildlife does not see Jacksonville’s Manatee Protection Plan as being effective.  They reported 16 manatee deaths in the last 19 months.  The State EPA officials feel that the County’s Manatee Protection Plan needs to be re-written.  Commissioner Nichols said that he came away from the meeting thinking that the County is shut down for any further permitting until the middle of next year at the earliest.  Expressing his opinion, Commissioner Nichols suggested that the Chair, Council Member Brown, take this matter to the City Council and have the administration engage in the negotiations with the various entities to determine how we go about re-writing the Manatee Protection Plan.
Commissioner Nichols further reported that the Jacksonville Port Authority was at the October meeting and reported on their efforts because some of the manatee fatalities were the result of strikes by large vessels; under the leadership of Captain Mike Getchell, the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange (Harbor Safety Committee) has been working with JU and our Manatee Protection Plan people.
Commissioner Grey indicated that he was impressed with the work many of the entities were engaged in, citing the work of the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange in educating vessels coming into the area.  The vessels’ pilots were keeping vessels aware and abreast of manatee sightings and pertinent information.  The U.S. Coast Guard was radio broadcasting information on the status of manatees to traffic entering the St. Johns River.  Commissioner Grey cited the Florida Fish & Wildlife’s marine patrol unit and the Jacksonville marine patrol unit indicating their inability to enforce measures on the books to protect manatees.  Florida Fish & Wildlife has only 5 officers for North Florida and those 5 officers have to divide their time between water related activities (boating and fishing) and hunting in the forests.  JSO has only 3 officers assigned.  
Lisa Rowe joined the discussion and indicated what she thought the next steps were regarding the Manatee Protection Plan.  Work was underway to having a smaller meeting with U.S. Fish & Wildlife’s Dave Hankla (Field Supervisor) and others to determine what we need to do and creating a working relationship so that we can move forward to re-write the Manatee Protection Plan.  The City would then review that work and come up with a final draft by January.  Jody McDaniels would oversee the re-writing efforts with JSO, JaxPort and other entities.

Dr. White’s observations from the October 30th meeting were prefaced with some background information on State-mandated requirements for the Manatee Protection Plan.  Initially, when the trigger of 5 manatee deaths was placed into the plan, we had not considered that the manatee population was going to increase so consider Enforcement of the plan has become a bigger issue because of problems that we have encountered with signage issues.  JSO does not have the ability to enforce a 25 mph zone; signs are a navigational hazard; buoys fade and move because they are not adequately anchored.     We are currently awaiting the results a boating traffic survey that is underway.  
On the status of the river, Dr. White reported that the water temperatures were cooling more slowly this year; salinity has returned to normal range.  The increased salinity has resulted in a reduction in the algae bloom though the algae are still evident.

Dr. Pinto reported that we are down to 1 aerial flight a month due to budget restraints.  There are very few manatees around right now because of the weather.  Two manatee deaths have been reported, though neither was water-craft related.  One of the deaths was natal in the Trout River, the other, in Pottsburg Creek, with the cause of death unknown.  
In New Business, Commissioner Grey reported on a rash of complaints from recreational boaters concerning the Florida East Coast Railroad (downtown) bridge being down.

Council Member Brown remarked on comments that had been made at the previous Council Meeting on issues regarding FIND and an alleged loss of funds by the City.
In Old Business, Commissioner Nichols reported on the FIND Subcommittee.  The Subcommittee has been reviewing projects.  David Roach, Executive Director of FIND will be at the December Commission meeting to explain FIND programs and procedures.

Commissioner Grandin observed that Jacksonville has had a stellar record when it comes to the County acquiring FIND funds for projects.  She also reported on the survey of river access being conducted by the Trust for Public Land.

In Public Comments, Captain Mike Getchell of the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange updated the Commission of that group’s activities.  He thanked Capt. Suber for his presentation on derelict vessels to JMTX.  Capt. Getchell reported that the dredging project in the river will end in December because the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers wants to study the cost overrun.  The dredging project will start anew in March.  Dr. White expressed his concern about manatees returning in the spring, as the dredging work resumed.

Ralph Hodges of the Sierra Club commented on the embarrassment of Sierra Club representatives being asked to leave the October 30th meeting at U.S. Fish & Wildlife.  He thought that it was an open meeting, subject to sunshine laws since so many Commissioners were present at the meeting.

John Nooney offered observations on the impending FIND Board meeting and an upcoming meeting on efforts to ban red snapper fishing.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:42 a.m.
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